MEMORANDUM IN SUPPORT

TITLE:     A LOCAL LAW in relation to the naming of Ed Koch Queensboro Bridge 

SUMMARY OF PROVISIONS:

This bill would change the name of the Queensboro Bridge to the Ed Koch Queensboro Bridge, and would also effect such name change on the City Map.
REASONS FOR SUPPORT:

Originally named the Blackwell’s Island Bridge, the two-decked Queensboro Bridge is a cantilever bridge that carries more than 175,000 motorists every day and connects 59th Street in Manhattan and Long Island City in Queens, offering views of midtown Manhattan, highlighted by the Empire State Building, the Chrysler Building and the United Nations. The Queensboro Bridge lies within the boundaries of the congressional districts represented by Mayor Koch when he served in U.S. House of Representatives from 1969 to 1977, representing New York’s then 17th and 18th Congressional Districts. When Mayor Koch assumed office, the bridge had reached near-critical condition: it had corrosion throughout and outer roadways had been closed because they were no longer safe to use. Much of the bridge had not been inspected in nearly a decade, all due to a lack of funding. Mayor Koch invested in the Queensboro Bridge, starting its first major rehabilitation and bringing the bridge into a state of good repair, similar to the efforts he began on the rest of the City’s bridges. 
Mayor Koch played a critical role in saving the City’s bridges. When he took office, the City had no capital program to repair transportation infrastructure – an impact of the 1970’s fiscal crisis. Despite extremely difficult fiscal circumstances, Mayor Koch re-started the Department of Transportation’s capital program and began the work of rebuilding the City’s transportation infrastructure that Mayor Bloomberg continues today. The City’s East River bridges, including the Queensboro Bridge, had been turned over to New York State for stewardship, as the City was no longer able to maintain the structures. Under Mayor Koch, the City regained control of the bridges and began repairing them. Mayor Koch created the Bureau of Bridges within the Department of Transportation and fully funded the bureau. Previous to the bureau’s creation, bridges were considered an afterthought to highway work, and had fallen into a state of disrepair citywide. However, the City has reduced the number of bridges in poor condition from 74 in 1986 to zero bridges used by vehicles today, due to the work of the bureau founded and funded by Mayor Koch.
The bridge is owned and operated by the City and passage of a Local Law is required for a name change. All sign replacements will be paid for with private donations raised through the Mayor’s Fund to Advance New York City.

Accordingly, the Mayor urges the earliest possible favorable consideration of this legislation.

Respectfully submitted,









Patrick A. Wehle
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